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January 13, 2011 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes Draft 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, January 13, 2011.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Deputy Town Clerk Sandara Coates and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Jill Lewis.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of January 13, 2011 to order at 7:38 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Janet Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments. 
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. December 9, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the December 9, 2010 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker announced that Councilwoman Cureton is excused from this meeting; she will be back next month.

B. November  2010  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the November 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
C. Duplicate Tax Refund
· Mayor Becker explained that there was a single duplicate tax refund request in the amount of $34.05 from Shilo Garner.
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the duplicate tax refund in the amount of $34.05 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
D. Tax Release
· Mayor Becker explained that there was a last minute notice of a devaluation of equipment at Parkdale that requires the town to give them a release of $355.46.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the tax release for Parkdale in the amount of $355.46 and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
E. November 2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the November 2010 finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker explained that he received the audit report from Mike Burns with a cover letter stating that he sees no deficiencies in the internal control and no incident of non-compliance.  The audit reflects accurately the financial condition of the town.  Mayor Becker stated that the council can look over the report and if anybody is interested in calling Mr. Burns to a subsequent meeting that could be done.  Mayor Becker further explained that the management’s discussion analysis in the report, which is an annual “thing”, is written by him; it is a boiler plate (plain English version) and the tables are put in by Mr. Burns. 
 4.
Consideration of Authorizing Funds for the Anderson Carman Eagle Scout Project
· Mayor Becker pointed out that he spoke with Anderson Carman yesterday and has met him at the trail a couple times for discussions; the memo in the agenda packet summarizes what Mr. Carman will be doing.  Mr. Carman estimates the cost of the project to be $500 and is requesting no more than a $250 donation from the town; the rest will be for his private fundraising.  Mayor Becker recommended approval of the $250 (the money is in the budget); it seems reasonable in light of what the value of the project is going to be.  Councilwoman Critz commented that that was a good recommendation, percentage wise it is in line with what the town did for Mitchell Wyse.  Mayor Becker responded that Mr. Carman’s project is more labor intensive (trail clearing) and Mr. Wyse’s project is more material intensive (bridge construction).  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the $250 expenditure for Anderson Carman and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker updated the council on Mitchell Wyse’s project; it is scheduled to begin January 22, 2011. He will be working at the trailhead area with the adults doing some clearing with chainsaws and the crews manicuring the entrance ways at the cul-de-sac and spreading the mulch that we got delivered.  
5.
Consideration of Trail Committee Members 

· Mayor Becker pointed out that Town Clerk Vicky Brooks put the applications in [the agenda packet] and the good news is we have some familiar faces and a new face, which is Jill Lewis.  We sent out 950 newsletters and have only gotten about 19 back with bad addresses so far; we got a good saturation.  The bad news is that we have only gotten five applicants (Barbara Lopez, Jill Lewis, Lisa Myers, Roxana Shell and Lisa Tompkins).  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Bobby Griffin if once the committee is convened, even if it doesn’t have the full nine members, we’ve created a public body, if we have taken a lot of the flexibility away in trying to get a few more people because suddenly they’ve got to have their meetings scheduled.  “Are we better off waiting until we have our full nine”?  Attorney Griffin responded that was a legislative decision.  Mayor Becker suggested that the committee not be officially convened yet, so that people can do some “word of mouth” recruiting..  Councilwoman Critz commented that she was very excited about the fact that we have gotten such diversity in our applicants, but she would like for us to consider soliciting some people that could cover the next four plus people - specifically people that are mountain bikers or older citizens.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that she would like to talk to Margaret Cannon for the “senior” input; she is 89, lives near the trails and is more active than a lot of 65-year-olds.  Mayor Becker referred to Attorney Griffin in saying that the town has no “legal requirement” to do anything to fill these positions, “we could just pick people out of a hat to fill a committee”, we’ve certainly given word to 930 households and have received responses, so certainly recruiting a few people that we know of and then next month formally appointing the applicants that they’ve gotten and let them establish a regular meeting schedule would satisfy the open meetings requirements.  It is the first time we have had such a committee, but like the planning board and the board of adjustment, their meetings have to be held in a public place on a specific schedule that is known/open to the public.  We have to make sure that the new committee is put together at one time and is able to comply with that and can assign themselves a chairman and assign someone that takes notes; the minutes don’t have to be involved like our minutes, they can just be bullet points or something.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Griffin if this committee could meet in a private home.  Attorney Griffin responded that there must be public notice; that is a matter for the board to discuss.  Mayor Becker commented that he and Ms. Brooks considered the town hall, we have the conference room for example and it is in a central location; they wouldn’t have to meet in somebody’s home.  Attorney Griffin responded that has a little more official feeling and public aura to it.   Councilwoman Critz suggested that this might be a type of committee that will have some meetings during the daytime hours on location.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that the only problem she would have with that is safety; you never know who wants to attend the meeting or what their objectives are.  There might be some apprehension about having strangers come into your home for a meeting; anybody that shows up at that door will have to be allowed in.  There was a consensus of the council that the town hall would be the preferable meeting place.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Griffin if a “trail work day” were scheduled to rake trails, clean-up and add markings, and volunteers in the community did that and a quorum of trail committee members were there, would that be considered a meeting if they weren’t discussing business and they were just part of the volunteers.  Attorney Griffin responded that she [Ms. Brooks] has a way that she does that, such as the seminar that the council went to in Monroe; they can do the same without discussing business.  Mayor Becker stated that we want the committee to have a lot of flexibility; it’s an idea-gathering/creating committee that will have whatever flexibility they can have within the requirements of an open meeting.  Attorney Griffin responded that was an interesting observation, he has never heard of a “working” committee physically working, because you’re doing public work and he does not know what the town’s liability is if somebody is injured.    Mayor Becker noted that he may have to talk to the League, we have volunteers doing it now who aren’t officially sanctioned by the town.  Attorney Griffin responded that this committee being an official body of the town they’ll have to check with their insurance carrier.  Mayor Becker stated that we’ll have to see about “work” days and how the League will handle that, before we actually schedule one.  Councilwoman Critz commented that technically it’s on town property and the town is not charging and she thought there was something with the law in North Carolina about recreational things on private property.  Attorney Griffin responded that’s liability in the event of an accident, but this is a “work” crew you’re putting out there and if it’s worker’s compensation (are they really employed?) they might need to be treated as employees since they’re doing duty for the town.   
· Mayor Becker recommended that the council defer the final appointment of the people until we, hopefully, have a few more people next month.  We can maybe have some guidelines and get them an idea of where they could meet for their organizational meeting and then generate their meeting schedule.  Attorney Griffin encouraged the council to look at that, because this is predominately an advisory committee that will be doing physical projects.  Mayor Becker responded that it was more “advisory”, the only reason he said physical is because they might want to be part of a volunteer work day, but it is really being created to be an advisory committee.    It is just that the kind of people that are on it and the kind of approach they’ve taken, Mayor Becker has the feeling that they also might get together to do some work sometime.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to thank the five people that applied and to consider them approved and defer the final decision until we can get our total of nine applicants and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
6.
Consideration of a New Planning Board Member and Reappointment of Current Planning Board Members
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Jill Lewis has applied for the planning board position (with a great resume) and Valerie Coffey and Mike LaMonica have indicated that they wish to serve again.  Ms. Lewis introduced herself and explained that she lived a block away from the nice new town hall; she had lived in North Carolina for about 4 years and Mineral Springs for the last three.  “I have some free time on my hands and you good people are looking for some help, so I thought maybe I would try and make myself available for you”,  Ms. Lewis stated.
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to appoint Jill Lewis to the planning board (replacing the unexpired term of Mr. Moore) and reappoint Valerie Coffey and Mike LaMonica to another three year term and Councilwoman Critz seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
7.
Consideration of a New Board of Adjustment Member and Reappointment of Current Board of Adjustment Members
· Mayor Becker asked if Ms. Brooks had any updates on this agenda item.  Ms. Brooks responded unfortunately not; Mr. Southerland has not been heard from.  Mayor Becker asked what type of openings there were.  Ms. Brooks responded that if Mr. Southerland is out of the picture, the Board of Adjustment would need a regular member and Ms. Sharon Carter has expressed interest in being a “regular” member as opposed to an alternate and an alternate position is still open (two if Ms. Carter assumes Mr. Southerland’s position).  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that the council really can’t make a decision until they have closure with Mr. Southerland.  Ms. Brooks responded that the council could accept Ms. Lewis as an alternate, reappoint Marty Connell and Lisa McCoy while they wait to hear back from Mr. Southerland.   Mayor Becker commented that that seems good to get some closure.  The Board of Adjustment hasn’t met in several years; they have limited responsibilities in hearing variances and appeals of the zoning administrator decisions.  
· Councilwoman Critz commented (at the risk of always being the one crying for training) that since the Board of Adjustment does have such infrequent use to practice its skills and we have a couple new planning board members who haven’t had any training yet, is there any way to get some training?  Mayor Becker suggested that Ms. Brooks contact Bill Duston [Centralina Council of Governments].  Ms. Brooks responded that Mr. Duston is doing several of them [quasi-judicial], but she wasn’t sure of the locations; however, they were supposed to be better than what he has done in the past (with mock set-ups of a variance, appeal, etc.).  Councilwoman Coffey requested to be signed up for it.  Mayor Becker added that the Board of Adjustment meets so infrequently and we have a new member coming who has never even seen a Board of Adjustment and knows nothing of what it does under North Carolina law.  The cost of those is usually very reasonable because it is split ($30 to $50 a person).  Councilwoman Coffey suggested becoming a host site for training, because we have as much room here as they do at some of the locations that they have had them at.  Ms. Brooks clarified that the training session that she was referring to was $80 per person.  Mayor Becker responded that was a little high, but okay.  Councilwoman Critz asked if we couldn’t see if we could host one and advertise it to all the surrounding people; there are so many municipalities in Union County.  Mayor Becker agreed; see if they want to do one other usual “solicitations of interest”.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that she remembered when our attorney made the comment, which is so relevant to the fact, that we have good people/community willing to serve, to not put the burden to have to have so much training on them.  Councilwoman Critz encourages it [training], so they can do their jobs better and not wind up being compromised themselves.  Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Brooks could do some research for the council.  Attorney Griffin mentioned that there was an excellent video (possibly from the Institute of Government) circulating a few years ago on the Board of Adjustment.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to reappoint two current members (Marty Connell and Lisa McCoy) to the Board of Adjustment and to approve Jill Lewis’ application as an alternate to the Board of Adjustment and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks will get more information to bring back to the council; both on Mr. Sutherland and on the possibility of training.
8.
Consideration of the Urban Archery Season

· Ms. Brooks explained that she was approached by a resident who inquired as to whether or not the town would consider extending archery season within the town limits and asked the council if this is something they would consider.  Ms. Brooks referred to Councilman Countryman as the expert on the benefits of this.  Councilman Countryman responded that he is certainly in support of this.  A couple of communities in our area already have it; Waxhaw has approved it and Councilman Countryman encouraged the council to support this program for a number of reasons.  First of all, to support it throughout the entirety of Mineral Springs; this would only occur with landowner permission, it doesn’t give anyone the right to be anywhere to hunt without landowner permission.  Archery season in North Carolina begins the second week in September and continues through the month of October (as strictly archery season); effectively it runs from the second week in September until the first of January with the exception of muzzle loader (black powder) week.  It is critical for us to manage what seems to be a rapidly expanding deer herd, particularly in Mineral Springs, but certainly in the Union County area; gardens, bushes, peoples’ lives (on the roads) are at risk.  There are only two things that manage deer herd population in North Carolina: automobiles and hunters.  Councilman Countryman explained that he had a conversation with a game warden about his estimation of what the doe to buck ratio was in this area.  The game warden laughed and said it was probably 20 or 30 to one.  Councilman Countryman commented that the ideal deer herd management is one to one for a variety of reasons, but the reality is there are far too many does in this area being supported by the agriculture that is here and it’s more detrimental to the male population of the deer herd.  Extending the season through January and February and having it be archery only gives a lot of hunters the opportunity to spend two more months in the woods to take more deer out of population; hopefully they would find it easier to take does out of population than they would bucks.  In any event the entire herd needs to be managed.  Councilman Countryman explained, as a hunter himself, that people are far more willing to allow access to their property with a bow and arrow than they are with a rifle because of the proximity that an arrow covers verses a bullet.  This is a real opportunity to keep some of our people in the woods to have those residents that are having difficulties managing their gardens/bushes to recognize the fact that there are a lot of people here that are very interested in conservation.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to send this request to the Wildlife Resource Commission of North Carolina and get this approved for our community.  Mayor Becker commented that we had a motion; however, he asked for clarification for the public/rest of the council that we’re not opening any additional tracts to hunting than would normally be open during the hunting season; this is just allowing the same places that might be hunted with the same permission during hunting season for an extra five weeks in the months of January and February.  Councilman Countryman responded that was absolutely correct; all it does is extend the hunting season for a brief period of time for use only with archery equipment, which includes the use of long bows, compound bows and cross bows.  Mayor Becker commented that he had a hunter call him to inquire about a piece of property that he was considering leasing to see if it was in the town and wanted to know what our rules were and if there were any restrictions in Mineral Springs.  The gentleman pointed out that the town does bear a certain obligation, in terms of publicity, to be “sort of” the clearing house between the State and the hunter.  It is posted in the annual hunting regulations, but the town has a responsibility of giving a map to the game wardens prior to April 1st so that the town has made it clear what their boundaries are, whether is it the whole town or part of a town.  Mayor Becker asked Councilman Countryman if his motion specified the whole town.  Councilman Countryman responded that it did and once it becomes approved by the State of North Carolina, it is also our obligation to make this information available on our website (as Waxhaw did).  Mayor Becker mentioned that we would probably keep the greenway off limits to hunting.  Councilwoman Critz added that we are a town that is very concerned about conservation and some of the land that is hunted here was originally under the Nature Conservancy (now owned by the State of North Carolina) and it’s held in a conservation easement in protection of prairie grasses and the Schweinitz Sunflowers. Not only are the deer devastating this species, but other aspects of our forests that are here; we don’t have the agriculture resources to support the deer herds that are here and eventually you are going to have starvation and disease.      
· Councilman Countryman restated his previous motion to formally request from the Wildlife Resource Commission and send them that application to request that extension for deer season next year (for the whole town) and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion carried as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz and Neill 
Nays: LaMonica 
9.
Consideration of the 2011 Town Hall Holiday Schedule

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the 2011 Town Hall Holiday Schedule and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
10.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker pointed out that he had placed a memo in front of the council from the Union County Commissioners (letter received earlier this week); they are looking to schedule joint sessions.  No action needs to be taken this evening, but Mayor Becker asked the council what their preference on it was (i.e. on a regular meeting night an hour earlier).  The council agreed.  Mayor Becker responded that he and Ms. Brooks would look at it from that perspective and when a preferred date is established the council can vote on it.  The meeting will be on a second Thursday at 6:00 p.m. at our town hall at some point of mutual convenience.   
· Councilman Countryman commented that he was amazed to see how clear the parking lot was [after the snow] and asked who cleared it.  “Did you guys shovel it?  Did your husband?”  Ms. Brooks responded that her husband did shovel and salt the sidewalk; however, Mr. Fincher’s son came over with a Bobcat after he finished at the Fire Department.  The council agreed that was awesome and he did a great job.  Ms. Brooks responded that they could thank him!  Mayor Becker added that the council should keep in mind that Mineral Springs Fertilizer has been helpful again.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if it were possible to put together a thank you note.  
· Councilman Countryman pointed out that we have a “new business” in our community that a lot of people are not aware of.  It is where the old music barn was, there is a wild game store which offers lots of things for lots of different interests whether it is just enjoying wild life or being a hunter or feeding birds.  Councilman Countryman encouraged people in the community to support that new business and certainly go “check it out”. 
· Councilwoman Critz asked where the town was in the process of considering the situation of Mr. Fincher’s accessory structure.  Mayor Becker responded that he and Ms. Brooks were having a staff discussion about this; there are two options and we need to look at what the timeframe would be.  The best thing to do is to get our Conditional District Zoning implemented, which gives us flexibility to approve something with a site plan; that’s a big deal, but we want to do it for the Raley Miller project.  The planning board completed the “sign stuff”, so they are a little freer than they have been, but it will still take six months or more.  So the question is can Mr. Fincher wait that long or do we have to do a “stopgap” by creating a third Downtown Overlay District, which would correspond with that stretch of downtown that is not a retail pedestrian friendly stretch of downtown.  It has industrial uses right now, so should it have its own set of guidelines that might allow him to do what he wants to do.  These are the two things the planning board has to consider.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she was just wondering if the planning board had responded to Mr. Fincher and if they would have something to present to the council at the next one or two meetings.  Ms. Brooks responded that the planning board does not meet until the 24th of January, so maybe March.  Mayor Becker added that she wouldn’t have a finished product, but an update on where we are going.  Councilwoman Critz replied it was just something to know where we are and to show Mr. Fincher that we haven’t just thrown it aside.
11. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:26 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, February 10, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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